# LIQUID GOLD: NEW ZEALAND'S NEED FOR COMPENSATED Plasma collections

# **PETER JAWORSKI** Foreword by Eric Crampton





www.nzinitiative.org.nz

#### **About the Author**

#### Dr Peter Jaworski

Peter Martin Jaworski is an Associate Teaching Professor of Strategy, Ethics, Economics, and Public Policy at the Georgetown University's McDonough School of Business. He teaches Ethical Values of Business to undergraduates and Ethical Leadership to MBAs, Executive MBAs, and Master's in Management students. He was a Visiting Research Professor at Brown University, and has taught at UVA School of Law, the College of Wooster, and Bowling Green State University.

Peter's academic work has been published in Ethics, Philosophical Studies, The Canadian Journal of Law and Jurisprudence, The Journal of Business Ethics, The Journal of Value Inquiry, Ethical Theory and Moral Practice, amongst others.

Peter's primary research is on the ethics and economics of blood plasma collection and patient access to the therapies made from plasma. He has been cited or quoted in venues like The Economist, NPR, The Washington Post, CBC News, Stuff (NZ), the Australian, the Financial Review, Axios, USA Today, Bloomberg, Business Insider, and others.

#### **About the New Zealand Initiative**

The New Zealand Initiative is an independent public policy think tank supported by chief executives of major New Zealand businesses. We believe in evidence-based policy and are committed to developing policies that work for all New Zealanders.

Our mission is to help build a better, stronger New Zealand. We are taking the initiative to promote a prosperous, free and fair society with a competitive, open and dynamic economy. We develop and contribute bold ideas that will have a profound, positive, long-term impact.

### Contents

Foreword	iii
Executive Summary	1
Introduction – The point of plasma collection	3
Models of Plasma Collection	3
Global supply	4
Global imbalance	7
Rising demand, more indications	8
Canada, Australia, New Zealand, and the United Kingdom	9
Expense	12
"Encroachment" or "Crowding out"	14
Alberta bound	17
Conclusion	18
Bibliography	21

#### Foreword

At the start of National Blood Donor Week, the New Zealand Blood Service warned that it will need more donors.

According to the Blood Service's Asuke Burge, "If we can't meet demand, it means we are going to be forced to compete in the global market, for particularly plasma products. We don't want to do that."<sup>1</sup>

The only surprising thing about the warning is that it has taken this long.

New Zealand relies on uncompensated blood and plasma donation. Compensation, in New Zealand, is prohibited.

Most countries that rely solely on uncompensated donation need to import plasma products to fill the gap. Because America allows compensation, its donors fill gaps in other countries' supplies.

Bioethicists sometimes worry about compensation for blood and plasma donation. But it seems strange, at best, to ban compensation here while relying on imported plasma from paid donors.

Worse, if New Zealand comes to rely more heavily on imported products, we will be contributing to a global problem. Countries without the resources to manufacture their own reliable blood plasma products rely on imports from countries like the United States. Failing to compensate donors here can mean fewer of these products are available in poorer countries.

Peter Jaworski is a global expert in the ethics and economics of blood plasma donation. He here provides a challenge to New Zealand. Should we maintain the status quo and rely ever more heavily on imported plasma products? Or should we follow the example set by places like Alberta, Canada?

In late 2020, Alberta repealed its ban on compensated donations. Since then, three commercial collection centres have opened. By 2024, Alberta is likely to be the only Canadian province approaching self-reliance, rather than importing product from elsewhere.

Banning compensation of plasma donors does not prevent compensation. It just changes where that compensation happens, while worsening global shortages of critical medical supplies.

New Zealand needs to rethink its prohibition.

Dr. Eric Crampton Chief Economist, The New Zealand Initiative

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> " 'We need more people to donate' – NZ Blood Service." *Radio New Zealand* 11 June 2023. Available at <u>https://www.rnz.co.nz/news/national/491796/we-need-more-people-to-donate-nz-blood-service</u>

#### **Executive Summary**

Blood plasma, the straw-coloured part of our blood that is composed of a variety of essential proteins including immunoglobulins, is essential for meeting the medical and therapeutic needs of vulnerable patients. We collect blood and plasma in order to ensure that patients with immunodeficiencies, autoimmune disorders, a variety of neurodegenerative diseases, and rare blood disorders can have access to the therapies they need. But are we collecting enough plasma to ensure uninterrupted, safe, and sufficient access to those often life-saving therapies? Is the collection model to which New Zealand currently adheres the most efficient?

To answer that question, this paper compares the main models of plasma collection used around the world and examines the policies that have an impact on these models. One model is a non-commercial model – private or public – that does not compensate donors for their plasma. Another is a commercial model that does compensate donors. A third model, a public-private partnership with donor compensation, has also emerged recently.

Most countries, including the United Kingdom, New Zealand, Australia, 23 of the 27 EU countries, and Canada's most populous provinces, have adopted policies legally enshrining a single model – a domestic non-commercial model that does not compensate donors for plasma. However, a handful of countries – Germany, Austria, Hungary, the Czech Republic, and the United States – have at least a decade's worth of experience with policies that permit both models to operate within their borders. The difference in the outcomes of the two approaches is stark.

Every country that permits the commercial model to operate within its borders has *surplus* plasma. They collect more than enough plasma to meet the therapeutic needs of their own patient communities, and so help meet the therapeutic needs of patients outside of their borders. Every country that prohibits the commercial model or donor compensation has plasma collection *deficits* which have only grown over the past decade. There are no exceptions.

Germany, Austria, Hungary, the Czech Republic, and the United States provide close to 90 percent of the plasma used to manufacture therapies to meet the global needs of patients. The United States alone is home to more than 80 percent of the world's plasma collection centres and provides more than 70 percent of the plasma for the world's plasma therapies. All other countries combined – including Canada, Australia, New Zealand, the UK, many EU members, and others – manage to collect only enough plasma to meet 10 percent of the global need.

The figures represent an unacceptable imbalance in the global supply chain for plasma protein therapies. While the US could plausibly provide enough plasma to meet the growing global demand for therapies, both a precautionary approach and possible political and legal uncertainties recommend a greater regional balance in collections. For more than two decades national blood operators around the world have worried about the possibility of a plasma supply crisis. Despite the warnings, crises, and occasional shortages, most countries have either ignored the evidence or have failed to take action while not giving sufficient consideration to permitting at home what they all rely on from abroad.

To secure plasma, most countries look first to their own non-compensated donors. But apart from this method simply not producing the volumes needed, it is expensive to operate a non-commercial, non-compensated plasma collection system. Compared with the commercial alternative, non-compensated plasma collections typically cost between two to four times more according to a 2018 Health Canada expert panel. Using Canadian Blood Services' (CBS) own estimates and including only ongoing operational costs, the expected average collection cost of plasma is \$310 to \$413 per litre. Meanwhile, Canadian Plasma Resources, a Canadian commercial compensated plasma company, has offered (several times) to supply CBS with plasma at a cost of \$220 per litre, between 41 and 88 percent cheaper than the CBS alternative.

To collect enough plasma to meet the needs of Canadian patients in 2019 would have cost provincial governments \$1.7 billion in collection costs alone. Meanwhile, buying its plasma protein products from external sources where the donors are compensated cost Canada \$656 million between 2018 and 2019, according to the CBS. The question is obvious: why haven't Canada, or New Zealand, opted to permit domestic collections of commercial compensated plasma?

Governments worry that compensated plasma collections may adversely affect the collection of non-commercial, non-compensated whole blood. But studies have shown no apparent negative relationship between compensated plasma collections and non-compensated blood and plasma collections. In fact, one study found the introduction of compensated plasma donation opportunities in three cities in Canada and three cities in the US not only had no effect on non-compensated blood donations, but had a very small, positive effect on such donations.

At one time it was conceivable that non-compensated plasma collections could meet the needs of patients. But such a proposal has been unrealistic for years – not because people have become less willing to donate, but because the number of such donations necessary to meet the needs of patients has ballooned beyond what could be reasonably expected of even the most altruistic of countries.

New Zealand, and most other countries, need systems that collect enough plasma to ensure that every patient who needs a plasma therapy has access to it. Current policies are hypocritical. We don't permit commercial compensated plasma collections within our borders, but every country relies on them. If it is immoral to pay New Zealanders for plasma, why is it moral to pay Americans? It is time to steer away from the iceberg and to create a policy framework that permits rather than forbids commercial compensated plasma collections.

#### Introduction – The point of plasma collection

The primary point of collecting blood plasma is to meet the medical and therapeutic needs of patients. We collect blood and plasma in order to ensure that we can preserve and promote the health of current and future patients.

Blood plasma is the yellow or straw-coloured part of our blood. While it is mostly water, about 7 percent of it is made up of a variety of essential proteins like antibodies or immunoglobulins, albumin, a variety of coagulation or clotting factors, fibrinogen, and others. These proteins help us fight infections when we get sick, help our blood clot when we are injured, and many other things.

We collect blood plasma primarily to make medicine for the patients in our community who have rare diseases, like primary or secondary immunodeficiency, autoimmune disorders, a variety of neurodegenerative diseases like multifocal motor neuropathy, rare blood disorders like haemophilia or von Willebrand disease, and many others. The point of collecting blood plasma is to ensure that these patients and those of us who may become patients are given safe, secure, and reliable access to medicines that save and improve their lives.

Simply put, policy discussions should prioritise patients and the therapies they need. And the most important policy question is: Are we collecting enough plasma to ensure uninterrupted, safe, and sufficient access to quality-of-life-improving and often life-saving therapies for the current and future patients whose lives and health depend upon it?

#### Models of Plasma Collection

To answer that question, we need to compare the main models of plasma collection used around the world and the policies that impact which of these models emerge. One model is a non-commercial model, either private or public, that does not compensate donors for their plasma. The other model is a commercial model that does compensate donors.

Most countries have adopted policies that have legally enshrined a single model – a domestic non-commercial model that does not compensate donors for plasma. This includes the United Kingdom, New Zealand, Australia, and Canada's most populous provinces: Ontario, British Columbia, and Quebec. This also includes 23 of the 27 countries within the European Union (EU). A handful of countries – Germany, Austria, Hungary, the Czech Republic, and the United States – have at least a decade's worth of experience with policies that permit both models to operate within their borders.

The most important bottom line results are these:

• Every country that permits the commercial model to operate within its borders has *surplus* plasma collections. They collect more than enough plasma to meet the therapeutic needs of their own patient communities and so help meet the therapeutic needs of patients outside of their borders.

• Every country that prohibits the commercial model or donor compensation has plasma collection *deficits*. These deficits have grown over the past decade. These countries do not collect enough plasma to meet the therapeutic needs of their patient communities, and so to meet their patients' needs they rely on imports of therapies made from plasma collected using commercial, compensated plasma collections in the aforementioned handful of countries. Countries that ban the commercial model nevertheless are dependent upon it.

#### There are no exceptions.

We also now have more than two decades' worth of evidence demonstrating that permitting non-commercial, non-compensated blood and plasma collection to coexist with commercial, compensated plasma collection has ensured a safe, reliable, and sufficient quantity of plasma to meet the therapeutic needs of every patient.

The same cannot be said for countries that have banned commercial, compensated plasma collections. While the therapies produced through the non-commercial, non-compensated plasma collection model are equally safe, this model has been unreliable, expensive, and has failed to collect sufficient plasma everywhere it is in place. As Canadian Blood Services has said: "self-sufficiency is not operationally or economically feasible in a volunteer, unpaid model" (CBS 2015: 36).

The commercial model is effective and does not adversely affect non-compensated blood and plasma collections for transfusions. It has operated in countries without evidence of reducing nor undermining altruism or solidarity, harming donors, or wrongfully exploiting them.

This evidence has resulted in patient-centric policy changes in the province of Alberta and by Canadian Blood Services. These changes are promising. Australia, New Zealand, and the UK should take a similarly patient-centred approach and modernize their legal frameworks to permit commercial and non-commercial sectors to coexist.

#### **Global supply**

Germany, Austria, Hungary, the Czech Republic, and the United States provide close to 90 percent of the plasma used to manufacture plasma therapies to meet the global needs of patients. All other countries combined – including Canada, Australia, New Zealand, the UK, EU members, and others – manage to collect only enough plasma to meet 10 percent of the global need.

The United States is home to more than 80 percent of the world's plasma collection centres and provides more than 70 percent of the plasma used to manufacture plasma therapies for the world (Jaworski 2020). It is the 11th largest industry in the US, with exports of therapies or plasma representing about 1.9 percent of total US exports in 2019 (Greenberg 2019). Globally, the industry is valued at more than US\$30 billion, and is projected to reach over US\$45 billion by 2027 (BCC Research 2023).

The US supplies Canada with more than 80 percent of the plasma used to make therapies, about 15 percent of New Zealand's, and has provided nearly 100 percent of the plasma

needed to make therapies for the UK since 1998. Australia, which is home to CSL Behring, the second-largest plasma company in the world, does not allow CSL to collect plasma domestically so depends on CSL plasma collections in the US for nearly half of its therapies.

Approximately 300,000 patients rely on therapies made from plasma in the EU. The four countries that permit commercial compensated plasma collections supply more than a third (38 percent) of total EU plasma used to make therapies, while the remaining 23 countries together supply about a quarter (24 percent). The remaining deficit of more than a third (38 percent) is covered by donors in the United States. Table 1 provides an overview of the extent to which some European countries depend on imports.

Self-reliance	2017	2018	2019	2020
Germany	>100%	>100%	>100%	>100%
Austria	>100%	>100%	>100%	>100%
Hungary	>100%	>100%	>100%	>100%
Czech Republic	>100%	>100%	>100%	>100%
Italy	73%	76%	n/a	n/a
France	n/a	n/a	n/a	~50%
Denmark	30%	34%	n/a	n/a
Norway	0%	0%*	n/a	n/a
Belgium	n/a	n/a	~50%	n/a
Spain	44%	35%	33.5%	33.5%
Netherlands	n/a	n/a	n/a	45%

Table 1: Extent of plasma self-reliance, by country, 2017-2020

Sources: De Meester, Bourgeois, Devriese, and San Miguel 2020; WHO 2022; Ministerio de Sanidad (Spain) Various years; Canadian Blood Services Annual Reports; National Blood Authority Annual Reports; New Zealand Blood Services Annual Reports; NHS England National Immunoglobulin Database Annual Reports

Collections are anticipated to grow faster in the US than anywhere else, and so the proportion of plasma provided by the US to meet global therapy needs will rise. Over the next five years, US-supplied plasma is likely to rise to at least three-quarters of global collections. These absolute figures are even starker when we compare rates of plasma donation measured in litres per 1,000 residents. Within the EU, the four countries that permit commercial compensated plasma collections have rates that are at least twice that of countries that don't.

The Netherlands had the best-performing non-commercial, non-compensated plasma collection system in Europe in 2019 according to the available data, but it was still not collecting enough to meet the needs of its patient community. Collections in the

Netherlands stood at 18 litres per 1,000 residents that year, half that of Germany's 40 litres per 1,000 residents, and merely a third of the Czech Republic's 65 litres collected per 1,000 residents.

Australia has probably the best-performing non-commercial, non-compensated plasma collection system in the world. Red Cross Lifeblood managed to collect 29 litres per 1,000 people in 2019. But not only was that not enough to meet the needs of its patient community, it was also less than half the Czech Republic's and just a bit more than half of Germany's. Australia met only 48.4 percent of the needs of Australian patients that year.

New Zealand had the next best performing system among Canada, Australia, New Zealand, and the United Kingdom (CANZUK), but managed to collect only 14 litres per 1,000, relying on imports for 12.5 percent of its patient community needs in 2019. Canada's non-commercial blood operators (Canadian Blood Services and Héma-Québec) together collected 7.6 litres per 1,000 residents. That number rose to 10.3 litres per 1,000 if we include estimates for commercial plasma collections, and so Canada was more than 80 percent dependent on other countries for its plasma supplies (just under 80 percent when estimated commercial collections are included). The UK did not collect plasma for therapies in 2019, relying on imports for 100 percent of its patient needs.

The United States collected 163 litres per 1,000 residents in 2019 (130 and 149 litres per 1,000 in 2017 and 2018). This is more than twice the next-best performing country, the Czech Republic, and more than nine times that of the Netherlands. These collections backstop the poorly performing systems in most of the rest of the world. Tables 2 and 3 provide further information about plasma collection among these and other countries.

Self-reliance	2017	2018	2019	2020
Canada	18.2%	17%	15.8%	15.9%
Australia	56%	52.6%	48.4%	46%
New Zealand	88.5%	88.2%	87.5%	88.8%
UK	0	0	0	0
US	>100%	>100%	>100%	>100%

Table 2: Plasma self-reliance in Canada, Australia, New Zealand, the United Kingdom, and the US, 2017-2020

Source: Canadian Blood Services annual reports, National Blood Authority annual reports, New Zealand Blood Services annual reports, NHS England National Immunoglobulin Database Annual Reports

Plasma L/1,000	2017	2018	2019
Germany	36	38	40
Austria	59.4	53.8	53.3
Czech Republic	61	62	65
Netherlands	17	17	18
Finland	10	10	10
Denmark*	13.8	14.9	n/a
Norway	10	9	10
Sweden	11	11	10
Switzerland*	7.5	7.2	n/a
Italy	13	14	n/a
Spain	8	8	8

Table 3: Rate of plasma collection per 1,000 residents in the EU, 2017-2019

\* WHO 2022.

Source: European Directorate for Quality Medicine Various years unless otherwise stated.

Table 4: Rate of plasma collection per 1000 in Canada, Australia, New Zealand, the United Kingdom, and the US, 2017-2019

Plasma L/1,000	2017	2018	2019
Canada*	8.8	9.7	10.3
Australia	26	27	29
New Zealand	14	14	14
UK	0	0	0
USA	130	149	163

\*Includes author's estimates of plasma collection at commercial plasma centres.

Source: Canadian Blood Services annual reports, Héma-Québec annual reports, National Blood Authority annual reports, New Zealand Blood Services annual reports, NHS England National Immunoglobulin Database Annual Reports

#### Global imbalance

The plasma collection figures represent an unacceptable imbalance in the global supply chain for plasma protein therapies. While the US could plausibly provide enough plasma to meet the growing global demand for therapies, both a precautionary approach and possible political and legal uncertainties recommend a greater regional balance in collections. The current pandemic provides just the latest example of the precarious situation facing patients when we are over reliant on American plasma collections. The pandemic reduced plasma collections in the US by around 20 percent. Separately, an unexpected decision by US Customs and Border Patrol to treat the donation of blood plasma as "employment" meant a further reduction in collections of approximately 10 percent as visitors to the country could no longer donate (Lind and Dodt 2021) – at least until September 2022, when the US District Court for the 9th Circuit granted a preliminary injunction preventing enforcement of this decision, thereby allowing visitors to again donate (Immune Deficiency Foundation 2022).

The reductions in the US led to a significant global reduction in the availability of plasma for plasma therapies, which reduced the availability of immunoglobulin. France and Italy both expressed concern about their ability to provide immunoglobulin replacement therapy for their patient communities, as did patients in Spain (Lluch 2021; Infosalus 2021). England limited the use of immunoglobulin in the face of this "critical situation."

Immunoglobulin therapy was rationed in Canada for a time. Elsewhere in the world, some new patients were unable to access the therapy that would have been best for their specific condition. One immunologist from Sudan explained that of her nearly 100 patients with primary immunodeficiency, about a quarter died from lack of access to immunoglobulin.

For more than two decades national blood operators around the world have worried about the possibility of a crisis. Concerns in Canada about over-reliance on American plasma collections have been expressed since at least the founding of Canadian Blood Services in 1998. New Zealand Blood Services has been raising the alarm, as has the National Blood Authority in Australia, and NHS Blood and Transplant in the UK. The situation was described as "steaming towards an iceberg" in *Current Opinion in Allergy and Clinical Immunology* in 2020 (Prevot and Jolles 2020).

In June of 2020, an unnamed official at the European Directorate for the Quality of Medicines and Healthcare (EDQM) was quoted as saying, "This situation exposes European patients to the risk of sudden interruptions of plasma supplies from the U.S." In 2019, when the world was facing an acute shortage of immunoglobulin, John Boyle, then-president of the US-based Immune Deficiency Foundation, wrote an article that was subtitled "The sky is not falling but the world needs more plasma" (Boyle 2019). The very same article could have been written every year for the past decade.

#### Rising demand, more indications

The European Union managed to collect 108 percent of the plasma it needed for its immunoglobulin use as recently as 2011, excluding the UK. However, growth in demand for immunoglobulin has seen the EU deficit grow from 16 percent in 2014, to 24 percent in 2017, to the current 38 percent (Bencharif 2022).

Australia was 100 percent self-reliant in plasma for plasma therapies in 2004. Since then, the country has seen a fairly steady decrease in self-reliance to a low of 46 percent in 2020, but rising to 57.8 percent in the latest annual report. In 2004, Australia used approximately

1.35 million grams of immunoglobulin, a rate of around 66 grams per 1,000 residents. By 2022, Australian patients used 8.05 million grams, or 310 grams per 1,000 residents.

Although Australia is amongst the highest users of immunoglobulin, its experience in steady and significant growth in immunoglobulin use is not unique. Over the last two decades, demand for immunoglobulin has been rising by 6 to 10 percent per year around the world. The EU saw 8.3 percent growth in demand from 2010 through 2019. Australia and Canada experienced many years of double-digit demand growth, with similar growth in demand in the UK. The latest annual report from New Zealand Blood Services (2021) puts the growth in that country's demand for immunoglobulin at 12 percent.

Experts have noted both the current growth in demand, which was even higher prior to two decades ago, and the anticipated ongoing demand growth. In a 2006 article for the *New Zealand Journal of Medicine*, David Hutchinson, Richard Charlewood, Peter Flanagan, and Terry Mitchell wrote:

The steady rise in demand for IVIG in NZ over the past decade matches the experience in other developed nations. Utilisation in Australia rose by an average of 14.8 percent per annum over the period 1995–2005, and in Canada it rose by an average of more than 15 percent per annum over the period 1992 to 2001. A continued rise in demand is inevitable with the improved management of antibody deficiency and the completion of new studies establishing the efficacy of IVIG in diverse inflammatory disorders. (Hutchinson, Charlewood, Flanagan, and Mitchell 2006).

Despite more than two decades of warnings, crises, and occasional shortages, and more than two decades' worth of evidence regarding the effectiveness of commercial, compensated plasma collections and the ineffectiveness of non-commercial, non-compensated plasma collections, most countries have either ignored the evidence or have failed to take action while not giving sufficient consideration to permitting at home what they all rely on from abroad.

#### Canada, Australia, New Zealand, and the United Kingdom

Over the past 10 years, Canada, Australia, New Zealand, and the United Kingdom have become increasingly dependent on American plasma collections as a result of the steady increase in immunoglobulin use in each country. There was a temporary drop in dependence in 2022 as a consequence of the pandemic and the aforementioned drop in plasma donations in the United States. Of these countries, only Canada is likely to buck the trend in the next few years and see a significant reduction in this dependence.

As mentioned, Australia has the best performing non-commercial, non-compensated plasma collection system in the world. Australia was 14 percent dependent on the US in 2011, then 42.8 percent in 2016, and 46.8 percent in 2021 (Figure 1).

Figure 1: Australia's immunoglobulin self-reliance, 2012-2022



## Australia immunoglobulin (Ig) self-reliance

#### Source: National Blood Authority annual reports

New Zealand had the distinction of being exclusively reliant on domestic non-commercial, non-compensated plasma collections in 2012. This distinction is marred somewhat by the country's likely underuse of immunoglobulin. While neighbouring Australia was using 173 grams of immunoglobulin per 1,000, New Zealand was using only 66.2 grams per 1,000. (In 2021, Australia used 293 grams per 1,000, while New Zealand used 100.5 grams per 1,000.)

By 2015, however, despite the lower use, New Zealand's non-commercial, noncompensated plasma collection system began to show signs of inadequacy. New Zealand imported 1,828 grams of immunoglobulin, representing just 0.5 percent of patient needs that year. The hope that this was only temporary and New Zealand would soon be fully selfreliant again was in vain. Instead, New Zealand became just over 10 percent dependent on imports in 2016, and 13.3 percent dependent by 2021. The demand for immunoglobulin also spiked by 12 percent in 2022, auguring poorly for a return to self-sufficiency (Figure 2). Figure 2: New Zealand's immunoglobulin self-reliance, 2012-2022



# New Zealand immunoglobulin (Ig) self-reliance

Source: New Zealand Blood Services annual reports

From 1998 until 2021, the UK did not collect plasma for therapies and so was entirely dependent on commercially-sourced therapies, overwhelmingly from the US. Use of immunoglobulin within the UK was also significantly lower than in Canada, Australia, or the United States, but the UK is slowly catching up as well. Since the ban on the manufacture of plasma therapies from domestic plasma collections, the UK has been discarding approximately 250,000 litres of recovered plasma for the past several years. They will now be able to use that plasma for the manufacture of therapies. Along with 11 new plasma collection centres, the UK is likely to be approximately 20 percent self-reliant by 2024, and may reach self-reliance levels as high as 30 percent by 2025. This is an improvement, but clearly inadequate.

In 2015, Canada was 81 percent dependent on US plasma collections. Six years later, in 2021 (the year for which we have the most recent data), that number had increased slightly to an 83.1 percent dependency on plasma collected in the US. However, if we include estimates for the three commercial plasma collection centres operating in Saskatoon, Winnipeg, and Moncton, the 2021 figure drops to 78.4 percent (Figure 3).

11

Figure 3: Canada's immunoglobulin self-reliance, 2012-2022



Canada immunoglobulin (Ig) self-reliance

Source: Canadian Blood Services Annual Reports

#### Expense

Apart from possibly asking too much of volunteer donors, an additional explanation for inadequate plasma collections is the expense involved in operating a non-commercial, non-compensated plasma collection system. Compared with the commercial alternative, non-compensated plasma collections typically cost between two to four times more according to a 2018 Health Canada expert panel (Health Canada 2018).

Australia releases more fine-grained data on costs than does Canada or New Zealand. In 2022, each gram of immunoglobulin from its non-commercial, non-compensated plasma collection system cost AUD\$118.99. That same year, imported immunoglobulin cost Australia AUD\$75.59 per gram, which indicates that the cost for non-commercial immunoglobulin included a 57 percent premium (Table 5). However, prior to 2022, a year with unusually high costs for commercial immunoglobulin, one non-commercial gram of immunoglobulin cost at least 2.25 times more than a commercially-sourced gram.

AUSTRALIA	2019	2020	2021	2022
Cost per gram Ig (domestic)	143.72	141.98	133.03	118.99
Cost per gram Ig (imported)	45.90	47.36	59.25	75.59
% Difference	3.131 times (213%) more expensive	2.998 times (199.8%) more expensive	2.245 times (124.5%) more expensive	1.574 times (57.4%) more expensive

Table 5: Cost of domestic vs commercial immunoglobulin in Australia, 2019-2022

Source: National Blood Authority Annual Reports

Hypothetically, if Australia were to source immunoglobulin entirely from the commercial sector, the total cost in 2022 would have been AUD\$608,576,073, as compared with the actual total cost of AUD\$810,400,000. The Australian health care system would have saved a little more than AUD\$200 million that year. Back in 2018 economist Robert Slonim also estimated the cost savings from using commercial immunoglobulin at "over AUD\$200 million" per year. According to Slonim, "Likely culprits for the higher domestic costs include the Red Cross Blood Service's monopoly powers and not compensating donors. Since not offering compensation limits donations, it likely increases other costs, including recruiting donors" (Slonim 2018). Indeed, the primary driver of the higher cost is the lower volume of plasma collected at non-compensated centres compared with compensated centres which have similar annual operating costs.

The Australian data captures both the costs of collection as well as the costs of fractionation, or producing the medicine. In Canada, we have evidence about the collection costs specifically. Hoping to open and operate 40 non-compensated plasma collection centres, Canadian Blood Services (CBS) requested from the federal government \$855 million dollars over seven years in 2017, with an ongoing annual operating budget of \$248 million each year thereafter; its goal was to reach 50 percent self-reliance (Grant 2017). These figures translate into an annual ongoing operating cost of \$6.2 million per centre, with expected collections of 15,000 to 20,000 litres per centre, for a total of about 600,000 to 800,000 litres collected per year. Using CBS's own estimates and ignoring all costs other than ongoing operational costs, this works out to an effective average collection cost of \$310 to \$413 per litre.

That same year Canadian Plasma Resources (CPR), a Canadian commercial compensated plasma company, made its third offer to supply CBS with plasma at a cost of \$220 per litre. This price would have been 41 percent cheaper than the lowest cost estimate, or 88 percent cheaper than the higher estimate. If Canada were to rely entirely on commercial compensated plasma collections the cost would be \$176 million per year compared with \$248 million if it were to rely entirely on CBS non-compensated collections. The annual operational cost savings amount to at least \$72 million.

CBS has not accepted any of CPR's offers. Being the only entity legally permitted to purchase plasma in the country outside of Quebec, CBS's decision has forced CPR to find other buyers for its plasma, which it did in the form of Biotest in Germany. CBS initially explained that the volumes CPR was offering were too small. But this explanation ceased to be relevant in CPR's subsequent offers, which promised to supply the exact volumes CBS was hoping to achieve with its own plasma collection plan.

To collect enough plasma to meet the needs of Canadian patients in 2019 would have cost provincial governments \$1.7 billion in collection costs alone. Canada would still need to pay for fractionation. Meanwhile, the cost of the plasma protein products Canada used between 2018 and 2019 was \$656 million, according to the CBS annual report (CBS 2019). It is easy to see why provincial governments declined the budgetary request, offering enough funds to open just 11 plasma collection centres.

If the costs cited above are accurate, and if the global situation is as described, why haven't Canada, Australia, and New Zealand opted to permit domestic collections of commercial compensated plasma?

#### "Encroachment" or "Crowding out"

The most important reason is the theoretical concern of "encroachment," or what is sometimes called "crowding out." The worry for governments is that compensated plasma collections, used to manufacture therapies, may adversely affect non-commercial, non-compensated blood collections used for transfusions. This worry dates to at least the publication of Richard Titmuss' *The Gift Relationship* in 1970.

The European Blood Alliance insists: "Payments to blood and plasma donors by commercial suppliers erode the current community-based, non-remunerated, donor population... In countries with dual systems (where unpaid and paid collection coexist), blood establishments who collect components for transfusion encounter increasing difficulties in recruiting and retaining unpaid donors" (EBA 2016). Bernardo Rodrigues, an advocacy officer with the European Blood Alliance, has said that when people are drawn by the cash incentive to give plasma instead of blood, "it's what we call crowding out" (Bencharif 2022).

It is hard to see the basis of the European Blood Alliance's claim. Over a span of 60 years, we still have no studies demonstrating encroachment or "crowding out" from the presence of commercial compensated plasma collections. There is no study showing this in any of the countries that permit a parallel commercial, compensated plasma collection system.

The European Directorate for the Quality of Medicines and Healthcare (EDQM) reports discussed earlier do not show that countries that permit commercial, compensated plasma collections have markedly fewer non-compensated donors (Table 6). They do not appear to show any negative relationship between compensated plasma collections and non-compensated blood and plasma collections.

Donors per 1,000 residents	2017	2018	2019
Austria	36	34	35
Czech Republic	25	25	26
Germany	28	28	28
Hungary	39	26	n/a
Netherlands	19	20	21
Finland	22	22	21
Norway	19	18	18
Sweden	21	20	20
Italy	28	28	28
Spain	25	25	25
Greece	48	48	38

Table 6: Number of whole blood donors per 1,000 residents in selected EU counties, 2017-2019

Source: European Directorate for Quality Medicine. Various years.

Consider the specific case of the Czech Republic. Following the introduction of commercial compensated plasma collections in late 2007 there was no decrease in non-compensated collections. Over a 10-year period from 2006 through 2016, plasma sent for fractionation went from 82,900 litres (8.05 litres per 1,000 residents) to 613,600 litres (58 litres per 1,000). Despite that more than seven-fold increase in collections, there was no corresponding change in the rate of whole blood collections. While Germany contributes the highest volume of plasma for fractionation in the EU, the most recent EDQM report shows the Czech Republic leading all of Europe in the rate of plasma collection at 65 litres per 1,000 residents in 2019.

The Czech Republic also follows the general EU standard of permitting one plasma donation every two weeks, up to 34 times per year. Austria permits 50 donations per year (once every three days, up to twice a week and up to three times every two weeks), while Germany allows up to 60 donations a year (once every two days). The United States, Canada, and Egypt permit twice weekly donations, with at least 48 hours between donations, up to 104 donations per year. However, only 0.3 percent of donors donate the maximum amount, with 49 percent of donors donating 10 or fewer times in 12 months. The average number of donations was 21.4 in a 12-month period (Schreiber and Kimber 2017).

Amongst the countries that allow parallel commercial plasma collections, the Czech Republic had the lowest proportion of whole blood donors at 26 per 1,000 in 2019, but that rate is nevertheless higher than Finland, Sweden, Norway, and the Netherlands. It was also

higher than the median rate of 22 donors per 1,000 residents within the EU, and only slightly lower than Italy's rate of 28 per 1,000.

At the aggregate level, there is no evidence of "encroachment" or "crowding out" in the Czech Republic. There is also no such evidence at the aggregate level in Austria. There are no systematic studies showing a negative impact from compensated plasma collections on whole blood collections in either of these countries.

Germany and Hungary are more complicated because, in the case of the former, there are compensated blood collections running in parallel with non-compensated collections, while in the latter there are laws requiring a once-yearly whole blood donation prior to being permitted to donate plasma. However, the German Red Cross, which does not compensate donors, continues to be the largest whole blood collector despite the presence of not only compensated plasma collections, but also compensated blood collections. And at least some in Germany deny that there has been a negative effect on whole blood donations after the introduction of compensated plasma collections. According to Dr. Franz Weinauer of the Bavarian Red Cross, for example, they hadn't witnessed encroachment from compensated plasma collections: "blood and plasma donors are not part of the same donor population," with older people giving non-compensated blood and younger people giving compensated plasma (Wetzel 2018).

When Canadian Blood Services asked its counterparts in Germany, Austria, Hungary, and the Czech Republic if they had witnessed "encroachment," the conclusion was: "no evidence of VNRBD [Voluntary Non-Remunerated Blood Donation] being tangibly impacted by remunerated source plasma operations" (Bédard 2020).

The aggregate data in the EU and the evidence available so far suggests that "encroachment" or "crowding out" is an interesting theoretical concern without much empirical support. There is not much support for such a concern in Canada or the United States either. In a study I conducted with my colleague, William English, we found the introduction of compensated plasma donation opportunities in three cities in Canada and three cities in the US had no effect on non-compensated blood donations (English and Jaworski 2020). On the contrary, there was a very small, positive effect on blood donations, more pronounced in Canada than the US.

Our explanation of the results is as follows.

First, there may be an advertising spillover effect from the introduction of a plasma collection centre. The more centres that collect blood or plasma in a jurisdiction, the more aware people will be of the need for both. Second, different populations are attracted to these opportunities for different reasons. Some people are not interested in opportunities to give plasma for compensation, while others are not interested in donating either blood or plasma unless it is compensated. Others may wish to donate, but the costs associated with donation are too high, which are made up for by the compensation. Some are motivated by image or reputational considerations – they wish to do something that is perceived as altruistic to appear to be altruistic.

Finally, the overlap in the population, the place where we do anticipate competition, is with people who are motivated by the lives they might save. Both non-compensated blood donations and compensated plasma donations save lives and help patients. So genuinely authentically altruistic people who are less interested in how their behaviour is perceived will be attracted to both opportunities.

In combination, these explanations suggest that we should anticipate increases in both blood and plasma donations from the parallel operation of compensated plasma collections, up to a certain threshold point of saturation.

To illustrate, suppose that there are 100 people with the following desires and motivations: 60 will not donate, either because they are unable for medical or other reasons, or they are not interested. Of the remaining addressable market of 40 potential donors, 15 will do it for compensation (potential dedicated plasma donors), 15 will do it for the sake of saving lives (open to being either blood or plasma donors), and 10 will do it out of image motivation (potential dedicated blood donors).

With perfect awareness of the opportunities, at least 10 will be dedicated blood donors, and at least 15 will be dedicated plasma donors. Of the remaining 15, some will donate blood while others will donate plasma, and they may switch sometimes.

With imperfect awareness, it is possible that a blood centre is currently only attracting eight of their potential dedicated 10 donors. A new plasma centre may increase general awareness, and so a blood centre may see one or more additional dedicated blood donors when a plasma centre opens. Advertising for a plasma centre may function as a reminder to those who are aware of both opportunities, and so may spur some of the 10 potential dedicated blood donors to make a blood donation.

In this population, encroachment could happen if there were perfect awareness and sufficient opportunities to donate in convenient ways. A blood centre would draw all 10 of the dedicated blood donors, plus some from the 15 who are motivated by saving lives. At the limit, they would have 25 blood donors. A new plasma centre may draw some of the 15 from the blood centre, and so lower blood donations in the jurisdiction.

We suspect that most jurisdictions are not like the hypothetical jurisdiction with perfect awareness and sufficiently convenient donation options, and so we think that it is more reasonable to expect not encroachment but enlargement of the donor population at both blood and plasma centres.

#### Alberta bound

At the end of 2020 Alberta chose to repeal the 2017 Voluntary Blood Donations Act that had prevented commercial compensated collections in order to preserve a monopoly on blood and plasma collections by public sector unions. Since the Act's repeal, three commercial centres have opened in the province, one in Calgary (2021), one in Edmonton (2021), and one in Red Deer (2022), with plans for a fourth in Lethbridge (2023). Together, these centres will contribute approximately 250,000 litres of plasma from commercial collections by 2024 (at maturity these four centres should collect closer to 300,000 litres per year).

The CBS's non-compensated plasma collection centre in Lethbridge is expected to collect 15,000 litres, while recovered plasma from whole blood donations in Calgary, Edmonton, and Red Deer should result in an additional 15,000 litres. Thus, the total amount of plasma collected should be approximately 285,000 litres in 2024, or a rate of 60.4 litres per 1,000 in a population of about 4.7 million people. Collections would be nearly twice Germany's, and comparable to the Czech Republic's (although still less than half of that in the United States).

Meanwhile, assuming 4.7 grams per litre, these collections would yield 1.34 million grams of immunoglobulin. In 2022, Alberta had the highest rate of immunoglobulin use in Canada at 293 grams per 1,000 residents, or 1.33 million grams.

By 2024, Alberta is likely to be the only jurisdiction in Canada that will be collecting enough plasma to make it very nearly 100 percent self-reliant. It will collect more plasma than any other province, including Quebec or Ontario, which have two and three times Alberta's population, respectively. Alberta will also be the only jurisdiction within CANZUK to reach this objective. Despite a smaller population, Alberta's collection volumes will outpace all of New Zealand's. Were New Zealand to follow Alberta's example, it, too, would be in a position to return to self-sufficiency quickly and cost-effectively.

Just four years after the repeal of a law that favoured unions and their jobs over patients and their therapies, Alberta is likely to exceed total plasma collections in the rest of Canada *combined*. This should raise questions about what would have happened in Canada had provincial governments listened to patients rather than public sector unions and so never enacted the Voluntary Blood Donations Act in Ontario (2014), then Alberta (2017), and finally in British Columbia (2018). One very likely possibility is that Canada would now be a net contributor to the global supply of plasma, like the Czech Republic, rather than a net drain on that supply.

In the wake of Alberta's decision to repeal the Voluntary Blood Donations Act, the publication of two separate reports — the Health Canada Expert Panel report (2018) and the Ontario Auditor General's report (2020) — both of which urged increased domestic plasma collection, and an unwillingness on the part of provincial governments to fund 40 plasma collection centres, Canadian Blood Services has decided to create a partnership with Grifols. The partnership will see Grifols open and operate several commercial compensated plasma collection centres as an "agent" of Canadian Blood Services. As an agent, all plasma collected by Grifols will be collected exclusively for CBS and CBS retains the right to veto any collection centre location decision by Grifols. Both organizations expect that the Voluntary Blood Donations Act in Ontario and British Columbia will not prevent Grifols from operating there on the grounds that, as an agent of CBS, Grifols will enjoy the exemption written into those laws for Canadian Blood Services. The partnership should result in significant increases in plasma collection, and so Canada's dependence on the US for plasma should decrease quickly.

#### Conclusion

On June 11, 2009, the World Health Organization issued "the Melbourne Declaration," a report formally entitled 100% Voluntary Non-Remunerated Donation of Blood and Blood

*Components*. The WHO declared a commitment by 2020 to achieve global reliance on exclusively "non-remunerated" blood and blood components, including plasma therapies. Australia, New Zealand, the UK, and Canada each approved of the declaration.

It is now well past 2020, and there are no countries that have met the goal. Instead, since 2009, reliance on compensated or remunerated plasma collections has only increased to the current level of more than 80 percent.

Clearly, once upon a time it was conceivable that non-compensated plasma collections could succeed at meeting the needs of patients. But such a proposal was unrealistic by 2009 – not because people became less willing to donate plasma, but because the number of such donations necessary to meet the needs of patients had ballooned beyond what could be reasonably expected of even the most altruistic of countries.

In addition, the arguments against compensated plasma collections appear to be very weak. We have barely any evidence that compensated plasma donors have an adverse effect on altruism or solidarity, or that they adversely affect non-commercial, non-compensated blood and plasma collection for transfusion. In fact, hardly any of the objections to commercial compensated plasma collections withstand minimal scrutiny.

First, consider safety. Every country in the world uses plasma from the United States. Countries would not use therapies made with US plasma if they were less safe.

Second, consider claims of wrongful exploitation. Exploitation is best understood as either presenting someone with undue risk, undue pressure, or an unfair division of the benefits from trade. There is no undue risk when it comes to plasma donations at European frequencies, and little evidence of any harm at the legally-permitted higher Canadian and American frequencies. We encourage people to give plasma. It is not a risky procedure. There is also no undue pressure. In Europe, donors receive €30 to €50 for the time and effort required to give plasma, which can last up to an hour and a half, while in Canada and the US donors get between \$50 and \$75 per donation. This payment represents the largest cost for plasma collection companies. Donors receive more as a proportion of revenue per litre than the company does in profit. This is not only not unfair, but is a good deal.

As for altruism and solidarity, few arguments could be more beside the point. The point of a plasma collection system is not to give donors an opportunity to express their altruism or to promote community solidarity. The point of a plasma collection system is to collect enough plasma to ensure that every patient who needs plasma therapy has access to it. Perhaps more importantly, what truly threatens community solidarity and altruism is enduring unnecessary but foreseeable shortages of the lifesaving medicine that patients need. Shortages express the view that we don't care enough about our patient community to do what works, to do what we need to do to ensure that patients can have the medicine that they can't go without. Our policies are also hypocritical. We don't permit commercial compensated plasma collections within our borders, but every country relies on them. If it is immoral to pay New Zealanders or Canadians, why is it moral to pay Americans?

The world did not reach anywhere near 100 percent reliance on non-compensated plasma collections in 2020. In fact, that goal is even further away today than it was when it was

articulated in 2009. We will not reach this goal by 2030 or 2040. Instead, we are much more likely to approximate 100 percent reliance on commercial compensated plasma collections than we are to approximate 0 percent. With the facts as they are, it is time to steer away from the iceberg and to create a policy framework that permits rather than forbids commercial compensated plasma collections.

#### Bibliography

Ariely, Dan, Anat Bracha, and Stephan Maier. 2009. "Doing Good or Doing Well? Image Motivation and Monetary Incentives in Behaving Prosocially." *American Economic Review* 99, 1 (March): 544-555. Available at

https://www.aeaweb.org/articles?id=10.1257/aer.99.1.544.

BCC Research. 2023. *Global Markets for Blood Plasma Products*. BCC Research. Available at <u>https://www.bccresearch.com/market-research/healthcare/global-markets-for-blood-plasma-products.html</u>.

Bédard, Jean-Paul. 2020. *Navigating Complexity: Ensuring Security of Supply of PDMPs in the Canadian Context*. Canadian Blood Services (January). Available at <a href="https://europeanbloodalliance.eu/wp-content/uploads/2020/01/2\_3\_BEDARD-Responding-to-increased-demand-for-PDMPs">https://europeanbloodalliance.eu/wp-content/uploads/2020/01/2\_3\_BEDARD-Responding-to-increased-demand-for-PDMPs</a> Canadian-Perspective v4 NoNotes16x9.pdf.

Bencharif, Sarah-Taïssir. 2022. "Blood Money: Europe Wrestles with Moral Dilemma over Paying Donors for Plasma. *Politico* (April 21). Available at <u>https://www.politico.eu/article/blood-money-europe-wrestles-with-moral-dilemma-over-paying-donors-for-plasma/</u>.

Boyle, John G. 2019. "Immunoglobulin Product Availability Issues: The Sky Is Not Falling but the World Needs More Plasma." Immune Deficiency Foundation (January 15). Available at <a href="https://primaryimmune.org/news/ig-availabilty-issues">https://primaryimmune.org/news/ig-availabilty-issues</a>

Canadian Blood Services [CBS]. 2013. Annual Report 2012-13. CBS.

Canadian Blood Services [CBS]. 2015. Annual Report 2014-2015. CBS.

Canadian Blood Services [CBS]. 2016. *Statement from Canadian Blood Services: Payment for Plasma Donation*. CBS (February 18). Available at <a href="https://web.archive.org/web/20160316151446/https://www.blood.ca/en/media/statement-canadian-blood-services-payment-plasma-donation">https://web.archive.org/web/20160316151446/https://www.blood.ca/en/media/statement-canadian-blood-services-payment-plasma-donation</a>.

Canadian Blood Services [CBS]. 2019. *Annual Report 2018-2019*. CBS. Available at <u>https://www.blood.ca/sites/default/files/CBS-AR2019-en.pdf</u>.

Canadian Blood Services [CBS]. 2022. "Ensuring Access to Immunoglobulins in Canada." CBS. Available at <u>https://www.blood.ca/en/about-us/media/newsroom/ensuring-access-immunoglobulins-canada</u>.

Canadian Blood Services and Proguide. 2018. *Potential Encroachment of Source Plasma Operators into the Blood Industry in the United States and Europe*. ProGuide and CBS.

Canadian Plasma Resources [CPR]. 2016. *Canadian Plasma Resources Offer to Sell Source Plasma to Canadian Blood Services*. CPR (October). Available at <a href="https://bloodwatch.org/cms/wp-content/uploads/2017/10/CPR-Business-Plan.pdf">https://bloodwatch.org/cms/wp-content/uploads/2017/10/CPR-Business-Plan.pdf</a>.

Canadian Plasma Resources [CPR]. 2020. *Canadian Plasma Resources Offer to Sell Source Plasma to Canadian Blood Services*. Copy of proposal sent to author.

De Meester, Christophe, Jolyce Bourgeois, Stephan Devriese, and Lorena San Miguel. 2020. *Polyvalent Immunoglobulins – Part 2: Use in Belgium*. Report 336. KCE. Available at <u>https://kce.fgov.be/sites/default/files/2021-</u> <u>11/KCE 336 Immunoglobulins Part%202 use in Belgium Report 0.pdf</u>

Donăm Plasmă. 2022. Plasma for Romania. Donăm Plasmă. Available at <u>https://donamplasma.ro/en/plasma-for-romania/</u>.

English, William, and Peter Martin Jaworski. 2020. *The Introduction of Paid Plasma in Canada and the U.S. Has Not Decreased Unpaid Blood Donations.* Working paper (July 15). SSRN. Available at <u>https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=3653432</u>.

European Blood Alliance [EBA]. 2016. *EBA Fact Sheet on European Self-Sufficiency for Blood Components and Plasma for Fractionation*. EBA. Available at <a href="https://europeanbloodalliance.eu/wp-content/uploads/2016/11/EBA">https://europeanbloodalliance.eu/wp-content/uploads/2016/11/EBA</a> Pos Paper-EU self sufficiency-1.pdf.

European Directorate for Quality Medicine. Various years. *The Collection, Testing and Use of Blood and Blood Components in Europe*. Council of Europe. Available at <a href="https://www.edgm.eu/en/reports-blood">https://www.edgm.eu/en/reports-blood</a>

Grant, Kelly. 2017. "Blood Agency Seeking \$855-million in Funding to Boost Plasma Supply, Document Reveals." *Globe and Mail* (August 14). Available at <u>https://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/national/blood-agency-seeking-855-million-in-funding-to-boost-plasma-supply-document-reveals/article35980339/</u>.

Greenberg, Zoe. 2019. "What Is the Blood of a Poor Person Worth?" *New York Times* (February 1). Available at <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2019/02/01/sunday-review/blood-plasma-industry.html</u>

Grifols Egypt. 2021. About Grifols Egypt. Available at <u>https://www.grifolsegyptplasma.com/en/about-gepd</u>.

Grifols. 2022. "Grifols Completes the Acquisition of Biotest: A Strategic and Transformational Transaction to Accelerate Growth and Innovation." News Release (April 25). Grifols. Available at <u>https://www.grifols.com/en/view-news/-/news/grifols-completes-</u> <u>the-acquisition-of-biotest-a-strategic-and-transformational-transaction-to-accelerate-</u> <u>growth-and-innovation</u>

Health Canada. 2018. Protecting Access to Immune Globulins for Canadians: Final Report of the Expert Panel on Immune Globulin Product Supply and Related Impacts in Canada. Government of Canada. Available at <u>https://donationethics.com/static/IGReport.pdf</u>.

Healy, Kieran. 2000. "Embedded Altruism: Blood Collection Regimes and the European Union's Donor Population." *American Journal of Sociology* 105, 6 (May): 1633-1657. Available at <u>https://kieranhealy.org/publications/embed-alt/</u>.

Hutchinson, David, Richard Charlewood, Peter Flanagan, and Terry Mitchell. 2006. "Utilisation of Intravenous Immunoglobulin: A Clinical Audit." *New Zealand Medical Journal* 119, 1246: U2340. Available at <u>https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/17151714/</u>.

Immune Deficiency Foundation. 2022. "U.S. Ban on Mexican Plasma Donors Temporarily Lifted." Immune Deficiency Foundation (September 22). Available at <a href="https://primaryimmune.org/news/us-ban-mexican-plasma-donors-temporarily-lifted">https://primaryimmune.org/news/us-ban-mexican-plasma-donors-temporarily-lifted</a>.

Infosalus. 2021. "Pacientes denuncian el desabastecimiento de inmunoglobinas, utilizadas en inmunodeficiencias y enfermedades autoinmunes." *Infosalus* (July 8). Available at <u>https://www.infosalus.com/actualidad/noticia-pacientes-denuncian-desabastecimiento-inmunoglobinas-utilizadas-inmunodeficiencias-enfermedades-autoinmunes-20210708101609.html</u>

Jaworski, Peter. 2020. *Bloody Well Pay Them: The Case for Voluntary Remunerated Plasma Collections*. Adam Smith Research Trust and Niskanen Center. Available at <a href="https://www.niskanencenter.org/bloody-well-pay-them-the-case-for-voluntary-remunerated-plasma-collections/">https://www.niskanencenter.org/bloody-well-pay-them-the-case-for-voluntary-remunerated-plasma-collections/</a>.

Lind, Dara, and Stefanie Dodt. 2021. "CBP Bans Mexican Citizens on Temporary Visas from Crossing into US to Sell Blood Plasma." *El Paso Times* (June 24). Available at <u>https://www.elpasotimes.com/story/news/2021/06/24/cbp-bans-mexicans-temporary-visas-selling-blood-plasma-us/5335820001/</u>

Lluch, Teresa. 2021. "Es necesaria la donación de sangre y urgente la de plasma." *Redacción Médica* (July 12). Available at <u>https://www.redaccionmedica.com/opinion/teresa-lluch-9911/donacion-sangre-urgente-plasma-sanguinio-1535</u>.

Ministerio de Sanidad. Various years. Sistemas de Información. Ministry of Health, Government of Spain. Available at

https://www.sanidad.gob.es/profesionales/saludPublica/medicinaTransfusional/indicadores/indicadores.htm.

National Blood Authority. Various years. *Annual Reports*. Available at <u>https://www.blood.gov.au/about-nba#annual-report</u>.

Network of Rare Blood Disorder Organizations [NRBDO]. 2018. *Position Statement: Compensated Collection of Plasma*. NRBDO (September). Available at <u>https://www.nrbdo.ca/uploads/8/5/3/9/8539131/nrbdo - position paper -</u> <u>paid plasma.pdf</u>.

New Zealand Blood Services. 2021. *National Haemovigilance Programme: Annual Report 2021*. NZBlood. Available at <u>https://www.nzblood.co.nz/clinical-information/haemovigilance-programme/haemovigilance-annual-report-2012/</u>.

New Zealand Blood Services. Various years. *Annual Reports*. NZBlood. Available at <u>https://www.nzblood.co.nz/about-nzbs/nzbs-performance/</u>.

Nova Scotia Provincial Blood Coordinating Program. 2019. *IVIG and SCIG Utilization in the Atlantic Provinces in FY 2018-19*. Nova Scotia Health Authority (September). Available at <u>http://www.cdha.nshealth.ca/system/files/sites/documents/ivig-and-scig-utilization-atlantic-provinces-fiscal-year-201819.pdf</u>.

Office of the Auditor General of Ontario. 2020. *Value-for-Money Audit: Blood Management and Safety.* Auditor General of Ontario. Available at <a href="https://www.auditor.on.ca/en/content/annualreports/arreports/en20/20VFM">https://www.auditor.on.ca/en/content/annualreports/arreports/en20/20VFM</a> 02bloodmg <a href="https://www.auditor.on.ca/en/content/annualreports/arreports/en20/20VFM">https://www.auditor.on.ca/en/content/annualreports/arreports/en20/20VFM</a> 02bloodmg <a href="https://www.auditor.on.ca/en/content/annualreports/arreports/en20/20VFM">https://www.auditor.on.ca/en/content/annualreports/arreports/en20/20VFM</a> 02bloodmg <a href="https://www.auditor.on.ca/en/content/annualreports/arreports/en20/20VFM">https://www.auditor.on.ca/en/content/annualreports/arreports/en20/20VFM</a> 02bloodmg

Oksana Mulyarchuk. 2022. "Plasma Collection in Ukraine," 2022 International Plasma Protein Congress, June 14-15, 2022 (Berlin).

Plasma Protein Therapeutics Association [PPTA]. 2022. "Plasma Collections." Plasma. PPTA. Available at <u>https://www.pptaglobal.org/plasma</u>.

Prevot, Johan, and Stephen Jolles. 2020. "Global Immunoglobulin Supply: Steaming Towards the Iceberg?" *Current Opinion in Allergy and Clinical Immunology* 20, 6 (December): 557-564. Available at <u>https://journals.lww.com/co-allergy/Fulltext/2020/12000/Global immunoglobulin supply steaming towards the.4.asp</u> X

Schreiber, George Brooks, and Mary Clare Kimber. 2017. *Source Plasma Donors: A Snapshot*. Plasma Protein Therapeutics Association. Available at <u>https://www.pptaglobal.org/images/presentations/2017/Schreiber.AABBposterAbstract\_Source\_Plasma\_Donors\_A\_Snapshot\_2017\_9.27.17.pdf</u>

Slonim, Robert. 2018. "How Australia Can Fix the Market for Plasma and Save Millions." *The Conversation* (September 2). Available at <u>https://theconversation.com/how-australia-can-fix-the-market-for-plasma-and-save-millions-101609</u>.

Titmuss, Richard Morris. 1970. *The Gift Relationship: From Human Blood to Social Policy*. Pantheon Books.

Wang Linxi and Wang Xintong. 2023. "China Runs Short of Anti-Immune Deficiency Drug as Covid Panic Buying Clears Shelves." *Caixin Global* (January 16). Available at <u>https://www.caixinglobal.com/2023-01-16/china-runs-short-of-anti-immune-deficiency-</u> <u>drug-as-covid-panic-buying-clears-shelves-101989693.html</u>.

Wetzel, Alexa. 2018. "Interview with Dr. Franz Weinauer." *The Source* (Fall). Plasma Protein Therapeutics Association. Available at

https://www.pptaglobal.org/images/source/2018/FALL/4. Interview w Dr. Franz Weinau er.pdf.

World Health Organization [WHO]. 2009. *100% Voluntary Non–Remunerated Donation of Blood and Blood Components*. Global Consultation (Melbourne, Australia, June 11). WHO. Available at <u>https://www.who.int/publications/m/item/who-global-consultation-100-voluntary-non-remunerated-blood-donation-of-blood-and-blood-components</u>.

World Health Organization [WHO]. 2022. *Global Status Report on Blood Safety and Availability 2021*. WHO. Available at <u>https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789240051683</u>.

The New Zealand Initiative is an independent public policy think tank supported by chief executives of major New Zealand businesses. www.nzinitiative.org.nz | +64 4 499 0790 | info@nzinitiative.org.nz

Views expressed are those of the author/s and do not necessarily reflect the views of The New Zealand Initiative, its staff, advisors, members, directors or officers.

Research Note ISSN 2816-0347